UCSF UC San Francisco Previously Published Works

Title

Comparison of Industry Payments in 2017 With Annual Salary in a Cohort of Academic Oncologists

Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/14q0f994

Journal JAMA Internal Medicine, 180(5)

ISSN

2168-6106

Authors

Gill, Jennifer Haslam, Alyson Crain, Tyler <u>et al.</u>

Publication Date

2020-05-01

DOI

10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.0090

Copyright Information

This work is made available under the terms of a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial License, available at <u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/</u>

Peer reviewed

Brandon K. Bellows, PharmD, MS Kirsten Bibbins-Domingo, PhD, MD, MAS

Author Affiliations: Division of General Medicine, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, Boston, Massachusetts (Anderson); Richard A. and Susan F. Smith Center for Outcomes Research in Cardiology, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, Boston, Massachusetts (Anderson, Kazi); Department of Epidemiology and Population Health, Stanford University, Stanford, California (Odden); Department of Epidemiology and Biostatistics, University of California, San Francisco, San Francisco (Penko, Bibbins-Domingo); Division of Cardiology, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, Boston, Massachusetts (Kazi); UCSF Center for Vulnerable Populations, Zuckerberg San Francisco General Hospital, San Francisco, California (Kazi, Bibbins-Domingo); Division of General Medicine, Columbia University, New York, New York (Bellows); Division of General Internal Medicine, Zuckerberg San Francisco General Hospital, San Francisco, California (Bibbins-Domingo).

Corresponding Author: Timothy S. Anderson, MD, MAS, Division of General Medicine, Beth Israel Deaconess Medical Center, 1309 Beacon St, Brookline, MA 02446 (tsander1@bidmc.harvard.edu).

Accepted for Publication: January 7, 2020.

Published Online: March 16, 2020. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.0051

Author Contributions: Dr Anderson had full access to all of the data in the study and takes responsibility for the integrity of the data and the accuracy of the data analysis.

Concept and design: Anderson, Penko, Bibbins-Domingo.

Acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data: All authors.

Drafting of the manuscript: Anderson, Bibbins-Domingo.

Critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content: All authors. Statistical analysis: Anderson.

Administrative, technical, or material support: Odden, Bellows. Supervision: Kazi, Bellows.

Conflict of Interest Disclosures: Dr Odden reports personal fees from Cricket Health outside the submitted work. No other disclosures were reported.

Funding/Support: Dr Anderson was supported by the National Institute on Aging (grants L3OAGO6O493 and RO3AGO64373) and American College of Cardiology. Dr Bellows was supported by the National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute (grant KO1HL14O17O). Dr Bibbins-Domingo was supported by the National Institute of Diabetes and Digestive and Kidney Diseases (grant K24DK103992).

Role of the Funder/Sponsor: The funders had no role in the design and conduct of the study; collection, management, analysis, and interpretation of the data; preparation, review, or approval of the manuscript; and decision to submit the manuscript for publication.

Disclaimer: Dr Bibbins-Domingo is the former chair of the US Preventive Services Task Force (USPSTF). This article reflects her own work and not the official positions of the USPSTF.

1. Whelton PK, Carey RM, Aronow WS, et al. 2017 ACC/AHA/AAPA/ABC/ACPM/ AGS/APhA/ASH/ASPC/NMA/PCNA guideline for the prevention, detection, evaluation, and management of high blood pressure in adults: executive summary: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association task force on clinical practice guidelines. *Circulation*. 2018;138(17): e426-e483.

2. Wright JT Jr, Williamson JD, Whelton PK, et al; SPRINT Research Group. A randomized trial of intensive versus standard blood-pressure control. *N Engl J Med.* 2015;373(22):2103-2116. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1511939

3. Cushman WC, Evans GW, Byington RP, et al; ACCORD Study Group. Effects of intensive blood-pressure control in type 2 diabetes mellitus. *N Engl J Med.* 2010;362(17):1575-1585. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1001286

4. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. National Health and Nutrition Examination Survey. Updated December 26, 2019. Accessed April 15, 2019. https://www.cdc.gov/nchs/nhanes/index.htm

5. Lee SJ, Boscardin WJ, Kirby KA, Covinsky KE. Individualizing life expectancy estimates for older adults using the Gompertz Law of Human Mortality. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(9):e108540. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0108540

6. Grundman M, Petersen RC, Ferris SH, et al; Alzheimer's Disease Cooperative Study. Mild cognitive impairment can be distinguished from Alzheimer disease and normal aging for clinical trials. *Arch Neurol*. 2004;61(1):59-66. doi:10.1001/archneur.61.1.59

Comparison of Industry Payments in 2017 With Annual Salary in a Cohort of Academic Oncologists

Direct payments from industry to academic physicians are common in the US and differ from payments to medical centers for clinical research.^{1,2} Although most US medical schools have conflict of interest policies for faculty members,³ the restrictions vary.¹ We compared industry payments with annual salary in a cohort of academic oncologists at US public medical schools.

Methods | From a 2016 study,⁴ we obtained a list of 24 US medical schools that provide public employee salary data and recorded all faculty member names from the oncology departments' websites. We obtained 2017 annual salaries and job titles for faculty members with medical degrees from statespecific public salary databases. The eFigure in the Supplement shows the development of the analytical cohort of 630 faculty oncologists at 14 medical schools from 9 states; 5 schools were in California. We excluded faculty members not found in a 2017 salary database and those with salaries less than \$100 000, because such salaries may represent incomplete reporting of pay or the pay of part-time or retired faculty members. We also excluded the faculty of medical schools with fewer than 10 oncology faculty members listed.

All study data were publicly available. The study was not considered human subjects research and did not require institutional review board approval, per Oregon Health and Science University policies. Similarly, informed consent was not required.

From the US Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS) Open Payments database,² we obtained 2017 general payments. The CMS defines general payments as "payments or other transfers of value made that are not in connection with a research agreement or research protocol."⁶ General payments include consulting fees, honoraria, serving as faculty or a speaker at an event other than a continuing medical education program, gifts, entertainment, food and beverage, and travel and lodging. For faculty members with general payments, we compared general payments with annual salaries. From university websites, we obtained conflict of interest policies for faculty physicians. We collected and analyzed the data in August 2019, using Excel 2016 (Microsoft).

Results | Of the 630 oncologists from 14 medical schools in the analytical cohort, 417 (66.2%) had general payments from industry in 2017. The **Table** shows the mean, median, and interquartile ranges of base salaries and general payments by academic rank for faculty with general payments. Chairs and directors within departments had the highest mean general payments (mean, \$52 430; median, \$1516 [interquartile range, \$129-\$13 744]).

When comparing general payments with base salary for the 417 faculty who received payments, 78 (18.7%) received payments of more than 10% of their annual salary, 45 (10.8%) received payments of more than 20%, 16 (3.8%) received payments of more than 50%, and 3 (0.7%) received payments of more than 100% (**Figure**). The general payments-to-salary Table. Descriptive Statistics on 2017 Salary and General Payments for 417 Oncology Faculty Members Who Received General Payments, by Position Title^a

	Faculty members with general	Salary, \$ General payment, \$			
Faculty by title	No.	Mean	Median (IQR)	Mean	Median (IQR)
All titles	417	240 209	214 810 (151 997-214 589)	15 479	1720 (129-13 744)
Chairs and directors within departments	24	436 069	433 819 (351 199-553 932)	52 430	1516 (129-13 744)
Professors	141	271802	242 792 (166 300-336 179)	20 588	6721 (205-25 098)
Associate professors	111	211114	210 232 (144 912-252 746)	12 264	2755 (134-13 960)
Assistant professors	136	200 107	204 000 (132 149-220 703)	6828	503 (108-5119)
Instructors	5	159 943	125 000 (120 292-139 067)	754	129 (73-279)

Abbreviation: IQR, interquartile range.

^a Means, medians, and interquartile ranges were calculated for salaries and general payments for each faculty position title among faculty who received general payments.

Figure. General Payments as a Percentage of Annual Base Salary in 2017 Among the 417 Academic Oncologists With Payments



General payments refer to payments that are not associated with a research study (as defined by CMS Open Payments database).² Three faculty members received general payments in excess of 100% of their salaries, specifically payments that were 124%, 124%, and 243% of their base salaries.

ratio for the 3 physicians with the highest ratios were 124% (\$185 316/\$149 532), 124% (\$132 696/\$106 706), and 242% (\$923 938/\$380 768).

Among the 14 medical schools, median general payment from industry-to-salary ratio was 0.8% for those physicians with payments. The 3 medical schools with the highest median general payment-to-salary ratios were University of California (UC) San Diego (16.0%), UC Davis (8.5%), and UC Irvine (4.6%).

Of the 14 medical schools, 6 had conflict of interest policies establishing specific limits on the amount of industry payments faculty receive annually.⁵ The other 8 schools evaluated payment limits on a case-by-case basis. The 6 schools with fixed limits were the Ohio State University, with a limit of 20% of base salary, and all 5 California schools, with a limit of \$40000 or 40% of base salary, whichever is greater. At least one oncology faculty member from each of these 6 schools with fixed limits had general payments greater than stated limits.

Discussion | In a cohort of academic oncologists at US public medical schools, two-thirds (417 individuals) had general payments from industry in 2017. More than 10% of the oncologists with general payments received payments in excess of 20% of their annual salary. Our analysis complements a recent investigation by ProPublica into the UC medical school faculty with the highest industry payments, which found that many professors did not fully disclose payments and violated university limits on payments from industry.⁵ Our analysis was limited by the inclusion of only

14 medical schools and potential inaccuracies in the salary and CMS Open Payments data. These limitations notwithstanding, our findings established that many oncologists at US public medical schools receive substantial payments from industry, which are often sizeable in comparison with their annual salaries. Medical schools should enforce their own policies with regard to payment limits.

Jennifer Gill, MS Alyson Haslam, PhD Tyler Crain, MS Diana Herrera-Perez, BS Vinay Prasad, MD, MPH

Author Affiliations: Knight Cancer Institute, Division of Hematology Oncology, Oregon Health & Science University, Portland (Gill, Haslam, Crain, Herrera-Perez, Prasad); Department of Public Health and Preventive Medicine, Oregon Health & Science University, Portland (Prasad); Now with Center for Indigenous Health Research and Policy, Oklahoma State University, Tulsa (Haslam); Department of Analytics, Northwest Permanente, Portland, Oregon (Crain).

Accepted for Publication: January 10, 2020.

Corresponding Author: Vinay Prasad, MD, MPH, Department of Public Health and Preventive Medicine, Oregon Health & Science University, 3181 SW Sam Jackson Park Rd, Portland, OR 97239 (prasad@ohsu.edu).

Published Online: March 23, 2020. doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2020.0090

Correction: This article was corrected on July 6, 2020, to fix an error in the text. The sentence "Chairs and directors within departments and professors had the highest mean general payments (mean, \$436 069; median, \$433 819 [interquartile range, \$351 199-\$553 932])," should have instead said, "Chairs and directors within departments had the highest mean general payments (mean, \$52 430; median, \$1516 [interquartile range, \$129-\$13 744])." The error has been corrected.

Author Contributions: Dr Prasad had full access to all of the data in the study and takes responsibility for the integrity of the data and the accuracy of the data analysis. *Concept and design*: Gill, Herrera-Perez, Prasad.

Acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data: Gill, Haslam, Crain, Herrera-Perez. Drafting of the manuscript: Gill, Haslam, Herrera-Perez.

Critical revision of the manuscript for important intellectual content: Gill, Crain, Herrera-Perez, Prasad.

Statistical analysis: Gill, Haslam, Crain.

Supervision: Prasad.

Conflict of Interest Disclosures: Dr Prasad reports receiving royalties from Johns Hopkins Press and Medscape; research funding from Arnold Ventures; honoraria from grand rounds/lectures from universities, medical centers, nonprofit groups, and professional societies; speaking fees from Evicore; and fees for consulting for UnitedHealthCare. Dr Prasad is the host of *Plenary Session* podcast, which is partially supported by contributions from the Patreon platform. No other disclosures were reported.

1. Carlat DJ, Fagrelius T, Ramachandran R, Ross JS, Bergh S. The updated AMSA scorecard of conflict-of-interest policies: a survey of U.S. medical schools. *BMC Med Educ*. 2016;16(1):202. doi:10.1186/s12909-016-0725-y

2. OpenPaymentsData.CMS.gov. Search Open Payments. Published 2019. Accessed February 19, 2020. https://openpaymentsdata.cms.gov/

3. Ornstein C, Webber T. Medical schools plug holes in conflict-of-interest policies. Published May 19, 2011. Accessed February 19, 2020. https://www.propublica. org/article/medical-schools-plug-holes-in-conflict-of-interest-policies

4. Jena AB, Olenski AR, Blumenthal DM. Sex differences in physician salary in US public medical schools. *JAMA Intern Med*. 2016;176(9):1294-1304. doi:10. 1001/jamainternmed.2016.3284

 Waldman A. Medical professors are supposed to share their outside income with the University of California. but many don't. Published December 6, 2019. Accessed February 19, 2020. https://www.propublica.org/article/medicalprofessors-are-supposed-to-share-their-outside-income-with-the-universityof-california-but-many-dont

6. US Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. Open Payment: creating public transparency into industry-physician financial relationships. Published 2019. Accessed February 20 2020. https://www.cms.gov/OpenPayments/ Downloads/forum-op-expansion-support-act-aug2019.pdf

Use and Costs of Breast Cancer Screening for Women in Their 40s in a US Population With Private Insurance

Although professional society guidelines vary, most private insurance companies in the US will reimburse for the costs of mammography for women age 40 through 49 years.¹ While the clinical benefits and harms of screening women in their 40s have

+ Supplemental content been widely discussed,^{2,3} there is limited evidence regarding the cost implications of con-

temporary breast cancer-screening practices among this population. We estimated annual breast cancer screening-associated costs among US women in their 40s who have private insurance. We also assessed regional variation in these costs.

Methods | We conducted a retrospective study of women aged 40 through 49 years who had private insurance using data from the 1Blue Cross Blue Shield Axis, a large commercial claims database accessed via a secure portal. We selected women between ages 40 and 49 years who were eligible to receive a screening mammography in 2017 and identified screening mammography in 2017 using a validated algorithm and relevant Current Procedural Terminology codes.⁴ For each beneficiary screened, we identified subsequent evaluation tests in the 4 months after the initial screening mammography and calculated the total annual cost of screening based on use and unit costs of initial screening (2-dimensional mammography with or without digital breast tomosynthesis [DBT]), supplementary screening (screening ultrasonography), recall (diagnostic 2-dimensional mammography with or without DBT and ultrasonography), and other diagnostic tests (magnetic resonance imaging and biopsy). We then estimated the mean cost per beneficiary screened.

To estimate national screening costs, using a previously applied approach,⁵ we multiplied the total national number of women with private insurance who were aged 40 through 49 years and eligible for breast cancer screening by the proportion of women screened and the mean per-beneficiaryscreened cost of screening derived from our study. To examine regional variation, we estimated the mean total per-beneficiary-screened cost for each hospital referral region (HRR), and evaluated variation in these estimates across HRRs (eAppendix in the Supplement). The Human Investigation Committee of Yale School of Medicine approved this study as exempt (in a category for research with deidentified secondary data); thus, informed consent was not needed. Analyses were performed using SQL Server Management Studio version 17.0 (Microsoft), STATA/MP version 14.1 (StataCorp), and R version 3.5.3 (R Foundation for Statistical Computing).

Results | Our study cohort included 2 257 393 women aged 40 to 49 years. Of these women, 930 526 (41.2%) were screened with mammography in 2017, 543 380 (24.1%) with 2-dimensional mammography, and 387 146 (17.2%) with DBT (**Table**). Among the 930 526 women who had a screening mammography during the study period (either with or without DBT), 137 764 (14.8%) were recalled for diagnostic evaluation and 20 229 (2.2%) were referred for other diagnostic tests (Table).

jamainternalmedicine.com